

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3574 | DECEMBER 14, 2020

# Bipartisan Senate COVID-19 Package Should Do More to Combat COVID-19, Remove Wasteful Spending

David A. Ditch, Lindsey M. Burke, PhD, Marie K. Fishpaw, Rachel Greszler, and Adam N. Michel, PhD

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Nine months into the pandemic, additional federal aid should be temporary, targeted, and directed at the health crisis; not a blank check for wasteful spending.

While federal activity has been necessary, state and local lawmakers are best positioned to make appropriate decisions on further COVID-19 relief measures.

Federal policymakers should pivot their strategic approach and focus on aiding the deployment of a better public health response anchored in rapid self-testing. he ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has caused dramatic damage across the world, both for those infected with the disease and those who have lost jobs, income, education, and physical and mental well-being during the shutdowns and restrictions. Elected officials have sought to address the public health crisis and mitigate the economic fallout of the disease.

While the crisis does justify temporary federal activity aimed at providing relief for the emergency at hand, it is not a blank check for wasteful spending. The federal debt has increased by more than \$4 trillion since January 1, 2020, and public debt now exceeds the gross domestic product for the first time since World War II.<sup>1</sup> It is imperative for legislators to ensure that COVID-19 relief is targeted, timely, and temporary.<sup>2</sup>

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3574

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

The proposal recently put forward by a bipartisan group of Senators is far from targeted. It would add hundreds of billions to the national debt, for spending that is mostly not warranted by the pandemic and thus not timely. Further, despite the hefty price, many key provisions would only last through early spring. A much smaller package that focuses on the provision of COVID-19 tests and vaccines, and reduces barriers to employment opportunities, could provide necessary aid without excessively adding to America's unsustainable debt.

#### Legislative Efforts to Address the COVID-19 Pandemic

Congress has already passed several COVID-19 relief bills, estimated by the Congressional Budget Office to ultimately add \$2.2 trillion to the national debt.<sup>3</sup> The most consequential of these was the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act.<sup>4</sup> The CARES Act included refundable tax credits, and expanded unemployment benefits, business loans, tax relief, aid to state and local governments, the public health response, and dozens of additional provisions.

Flaws in the CARES Act quickly became apparent. These included unintended consequences of the unemployment benefit bonus, problems with business loan eligibility, and bailouts that benefitted heavily unionized organizations, such as airlines and the Postal Service.<sup>5</sup> Also, provisions such as the Exchange Stabilization Fund and several loan programs have not been heavily used, meaning that it is possible to pay for new COVID-19 relief by re-directing unspent funds authorized under the CARES Act.<sup>6</sup>

Many provisions in the relief bills were set to expire on September 30, 2020, and the House and Senate took divergent approaches in crafting follow-up legislation. The House passed the \$3 trillion Health and Economic Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions (HEROES) Act, which included many ideologically driven provisions that were unrelated to the pandemic.<sup>7</sup> The Senate did not take up the HEROES Act and instead produced a much more targeted package, which in turn failed a cloture vote.<sup>8</sup> Votes in both chambers were largely along party lines.

On December 1, a bipartisan group of Senators released the outline of a \$908 billion COVID-19 relief package that is smaller than the HEROES Act, yet much larger than the fall Senate proposal, and would amount to over 40 percent of already enacted COVID-19 relief measures.

While the sponsors of the proposal have not released legislative text, the package as outlined includes \$300 billion for business loans, \$180 billion for supplemental unemployment benefits, \$160 billion for state and local governments, \$82 billion for schools, \$51 billion for public health and vaccines, \$61 billion for welfare programs related to food, housing, and childcare, \$45 billion for transportation, \$10 billion for the Postal Service, and more.<sup>9</sup> The following day, House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D–CA) and Senate Minority Leader Charles Schumer (D–NY) released a joint statement endorsing the package as a starting point for bicameral negotiations.<sup>10</sup>

# Most of the proposed relief package is not aimed at addressing public health needs, and the economic provisions would be largely ineffective and wasteful.

Unfortunately, most of the package is not aimed at addressing public health needs, and the economic provisions would be largely ineffective and wasteful. The fact that vaccine-related spending accounts for less than 2 percent of the total price tag is telling.<sup>11</sup>

Rather than authorizing wasteful spending unrelated to the emergency, Congress should focus on equipping American individuals to collapse the spread of the virus,<sup>12</sup> starting by making it easy for them to get information about whether they have the virus.

### **Urgently Needed Public Health Provisions Missing**

With COVID-19 cases, hospitalizations, and deaths climbing—a death toll recently surpassing levels on par with American battle deaths in World War II<sup>13</sup>—policymakers rightly want to save lives.

Policymakers' current strategic focus, however, is insufficient and requires a prompt and urgent pivot. Current approaches remain focused on blunt tools, such as mandated curfews, while awaiting a vaccine. Such blunt approaches are predicated on the assumption that it is impossible to know who has the virus. But current policies leave no way for determining, on a rapid and widespread basis, who has the infection and may be spreading it to others.<sup>14</sup> Furthermore, the vaccine remains months away from being widely available, and awaits a public with mixed feelings about getting it.<sup>15</sup> Even once the vaccine is available, Americans will need to be vigilant to prevent further outbreaks.

A better path is available. Technology exists to equip Americans with knowledge of their COVID-19 status using self-administered tests, including rapid tests. Appropriate use of these tests could collapse the spread and transform the response to the virus. The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) has purchased 150 million rapid tests already, but this is insufficient.<sup>16</sup> According to some estimates, a useful response would require that half the population test themselves with a rapid test every four days.<sup>17</sup> Some estimates suggest that the cost to taxpayers for such a testing program could be \$15 billion.<sup>18</sup> If the federal government provided that \$15 billion,<sup>19</sup> it would be a drop in the bucket compared to current spending—roughly 1.5 percent of what is envisioned in the Senate proposal, and less than 1 percent of total federal coronavirus relief to date. It would also be a small amount when set against the investment return in lives and livelihoods.<sup>20</sup>

Achieving this strategic pivot requires Congress to act. Congress should ensure that the HHS is able to undertake massive distribution of rapid selftests for use in homes, offices, and other public places. Congress should begin by providing resources that would commit the HHS to pre-purchasing rapid tests roughly over the next two years, so that the virus is contained, and that schools and businesses can open safely and remain open.

Congress also should direct the HHS to adjust its regulatory posture toward these tests. For example, one of the cheapest, most effective, and easy-to-use rapid tests—delivering results for \$5 in 15 minutes—can give results at home,<sup>21</sup> but the HHS has not cleared it for full home use. Instead, users have to mail the test to a government-certified lab to get results, when what is needed to keep pace with the disease are tests with near-instant results that can be done by anyone.

The HHS needs to remove these requirements, allow these tests to function more like home-pregnancy tests, and rapidly evaluate additional rapid self-tests for approval. Further, Congress should direct the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to provide clear guidance about who should get tested and when. The CDC's guidance remains conflicting and contradictory, with different web pages recommending different things.<sup>22</sup>

There is no time to waste. As we have entered a season of rising cases, we have already reached unprecedented caseload levels. The policies suggested here would replace ignorance with knowledge, save lives and livelihoods, and allow Congress to avoid pursuing an endless cycle of blunt tools, which do not sufficiently curb the virus, followed by taxpayer bailouts to offset their effects.

While failing to pursue these reforms, this bill would also advance deeply flawed policies, including some outside the scope of the current emergency. It is important for lawmakers and the public to understand the inherent problems in many of these provisions.

### Leaving Unemployment Insurance Decisions to the States

The bipartisan proposal includes about \$180 billion in federal unemployment benefits in the form of extending pandemic unemployment insurance programs by 16 weeks, through April 2021, and adding a \$300-per-week federal supplement in addition to state unemployment benefits. In March 2020, when businesses across the country were first forced to shut down, it made sense for the federal government to supplement state unemployment insurance benefits. (It never made sense, however, to provide an extra \$600 to everyone, which resulted in most unemployed workers receiving higher unemployment benefits than their usual paychecks.)<sup>23</sup> However, with the unemployment rate already at or below 6 percent in half of the states, and 6.4 million job openings available nationwide, adding an extra \$300 per week to unemployment insurance benefits could do more harm than good, and it would still leave a significant number of workers with higher unemployment benefits than their usual paychecks.<sup>24</sup>

Countless economic studies have shown that extended unemployment benefits lead to higher and longer unemployment. A New York Federal Reserve study estimated that the unprecedented 99 weeks of unemployment benefits available during the great recession raised the unemployment rate by 3 percent in 2010, and 2.2 percent in 2011.<sup>25</sup> That is not only bad for unemployed workers, but also for state budgets, because it would mean higher unemployment insurance costs and lower tax revenues.

States that have allowed society to re-open safely are well on their way to recovery. Those that have imposed excessive lockdowns not rooted in data have families struggling, children losing ground, and businesses failing.<sup>26</sup> In October, the 10 states with the fewest restrictions had unemployment rates below 5 percent on average, while the 10 with the most restrictions averaged 7.6 percent unemployment.<sup>27</sup>

States that have re-opened safely are well on their way to recovery. Those that have imposed excessive lockdowns not rooted in data have families struggling, children losing ground, and businesses failing.

Federal taxpayers should not have to subsidize state and local policymakers' decisions (which are often not rooted in the data or science) to lock children out of schools or to prohibit small business owners from opening their doors. It may make sense for states that are imposing significant closures to provide their own unemployment benefit extensions. However, those choices and costs should be left to the state and local policymakers who are responsible for the decisions that affect individuals' and families' everyday lives, and their ability to earn a living.

Instead of subsidizing unemployment and encouraging excessive shutdowns, federal policymakers should help to open more doors to employment opportunities by providing a safe-harbor liability protection for businesses and workers that follow CDC guidance in good faith; clarifying and harmonizing the government's multiple definitions of "employee" versus "contractor;" codifying the direct-control definition of a joint employer; and not driving up the cost of employment through policies such as excessive minimum wages and prohibitions on independent workers.<sup>28</sup> All of these employment supports would come at zero cost to federal taxpayers.

### Additional State and Local Government Aid Is Unnecessary

The federal response to the COVID-19 pandemic has already provided \$360 billion to state and local governments in direct aid to cover costs of coronavirus spread and containment, support for education systems, childcare for frontline workers, and subsidies for mass transit systems.<sup>29</sup> The bipartisan proposal would provide another \$160 billion.

In addition to direct aid, the Federal Reserve has provided \$500 billion in short-term loans for state and municipal governments, of which only \$1.7 billion has been used.<sup>30</sup> Moreover, the \$1.2 trillion in relief for individuals and businesses represent further indirect support for states, which has already begun to materialize as higher income and sales tax revenues.

Many states also entered this crisis with well-funded rainy-day accounts. At the end of 2019, state rainy day funds contained \$75.5 billion, which could cover 8.7 percent of annual expenditures.<sup>31</sup>

State revenues have fared much better than most predictions.<sup>32</sup> State and local revenues only declined by 1.4 percent in fiscal year (FY) 2020, which ended in June. That is a \$21 billion revenue loss compared to FY 2019, according to preliminary non-seasonally adjusted Census data.<sup>33</sup> Thus, Congress has already authorized federal aid to state and local governments equal to 17 times their 2020 revenue losses and two times their expected 2020 and 2021 combined losses. The large influx of federal money allowed state and local governments to report a \$100 billion surplus in the final quarter of FY 2020.<sup>34</sup> Instead of raising taxes or asking for a federal bailout, state revenue shortfalls in the few states that have been particularly hard hit or poorly managed should be addressed by working to re-open local economies safely, rolling back recent spending increases, and bringing public employee compensation and retirement benefits in line with the private sector.<sup>35</sup>

Bailing out state and local budgets with unrestricted federal dollars would not protect state taxpayers from higher taxes, as aid simply moves state funding shortfalls into the future. When the federal money runs out, states have historically increased taxes, with each dollar of federal grant money resulting in 40 cents of state and local tax increases.<sup>36</sup>

Congress has already authorized federal aid to state and local governments equal to 17 times their 2020 revenue losses and two times their expected 2020 and 2021 combined losses.

Federal subsidies also undermine local decision-making about the best pace for re-opening and set a dangerous precedent that could lead to trillions of dollars in additional federal bailouts of the most irresponsible states and localities. Federal aid tends to expand state budgets and make them less resilient during future crises, perpetuating problems like systematic pension underfunding.<sup>37</sup>

Moving state funding to the federal government does little more than redistribute local costs to federal taxpayers across all 50 states. It certainly does not make sense for the federal government to assume state and local shortfalls when the federal government already has about seven times as much debt per capita than state and local governments. Congress can help states by providing flexibility for existing funding sources and lifting unfunded mandates.<sup>38</sup>

### Leaving Business Aid to the States

The CARES Act and subsequent legislation authorized up to \$670 billion in small-business lending through the Paycheck Protection Program (PPP). Between April 3, 2020, when the program opened, and August 8, 2020, when the program closed to new loan applications, a total of \$525 billion was approved for more than 5 million borrowers. The loans will be forgiven if they are used to pay for qualifying wages, paid leave, health or retirement benefits, rent, interest on an existing mortgage, or utilities.

The bipartisan proposal would authorize an additional \$300 billion for another round of PPP loans, with new limits on who can claim the loans. In spring 2020, some federal government support for businesses and their employees was appropriate. The contours of the coronavirus pandemic were largely unknown and swift actions to support businesses and their employees affected by closure and stay-at-home orders was reasonable.

Now, nine months into the initial policy response, Congress should learn and adapt. The small-business loan program has been ineffective at boosting employment. Three initial assessments of PPP found that the program cost between \$109,000 and \$380,000 per job saved.<sup>39</sup> The average annual earnings for eligible employees is \$45,000.<sup>40</sup>

Moreover, the PPP was not well targeted to small businesses or those most in need because it did not require businesses to show lost revenue in order to receive loans and loan forgiveness. More than half of the loaned funds were captured by just 5 percent of businesses, which disproportionately maxed out the \$10 million loan threshold.<sup>41</sup>

When the loans are forgiven, more blatant inequities will arise. Because of poorly designed rules, businesses that suffered massive disruption and those that saw minimal disruption will be eligible for similar levels of loan forgiveness, creating large windfalls for some and leaving many medium-sized businesses with more than 500 employees to receive nothing.<sup>42</sup>

### It is time for Congress to learn and adapt: The small-business loan program has been ineffective at boosting employment.

Additional federal business aid would be unwise. State and local policymakers oversee decisions that affect businesses' abilities to operate, and they should assume the potential costs of new and ongoing business, school, and other closures they impose. States with the most restrictive economic policies are those that are suffering the largest business and employment losses.<sup>43</sup> Federal taxpayers should not continue to subsidize state and local decisions to shutter businesses and ruin livelihoods. Renewing the PPP program moves the costs of overly restrictive shutdowns to federal taxpayers and allows governors additional latitude to keep society shuttered with onesize-fits-all policies. Targeted, temporary, and local economic restrictions may be necessary, but those decisions, and the costs that they incur, should be weighed by the responsible policymakers.

### **Congress Should Avoid More Education Bailouts**

The proposal would spend \$82 billion in additional bailouts on K–12 education—a breathtaking sum that is \$10 billion more than the entire federal Department of Education's annual budget.<sup>44</sup> Congress already spent more than \$31 billion in additional support for K–12 education and higher education as part of the CARES Act earlier this year. As federal taxpayers provide a modest 8.5 percent of all K–12 education funding, the \$13.2 billion provided via the CARES Act to elementary and secondary schools represented a significant annual boost to sector spending.

The U.S. Department of Education reports that, as of September 30, just 12 percent of the \$13.2 billion Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund has been spent by states, along with just 18 percent of the \$3 billion that was also allocated to K–12 schools as part of the Governor's Emergency Education Relief (GEER) Fund in the CARES Act.<sup>45</sup> And, as the Education Department notes, eight governors have yet to spend more than 1 percent of their ESSER funds, and 34 Governors have yet to spend more than 1 percent of their GEER funds.

Congress should not provide additional education bailouts when states have yet to spend CARES Act funding. As the Department of Education notes, "the slow rates of expenditure suggest that states do not need the funds urgently."<sup>46</sup>

States and localities have the primary responsibility for funding K–12 education. As the U.S. Census Bureau reports, K–12 spending in 2020 increased for the sixth year in a row.<sup>47</sup> Indeed, real federal per-pupil spending on public K–12 schools across the country increased from \$443 in 1970 to \$1,110 in 2016—more than doubling.

When all sources are combined—federal, state, and local—spending per pupil has nearly tripled in inflation-adjusted terms over the past 40 years, rising from \$4,708 in 1970 to \$13,119 in 2016.<sup>48</sup> In other words, public schools across the country have more than three times as much in real resources today than they did in the 1970s.

Congress does not need to provide additional bailouts in order to re-open schools. Private schools around the country have largely re-opened and have done so safely without large-scale federal bailouts. (Although, like district schools, they were also eligible for a portion of CARES Act funding.) A better approach would be to provide flexibility to states to use existing federal funding on state-determined priorities.<sup>49</sup>

## Congress should not provide additional education bailouts when states have yet to spend CARES Act funding.

In addition to the \$82 billion proposed for elementary and secondary schools, the proposal would provide an additional \$4 billion for student loans. As with elementary and secondary education, Congress had already spent nearly \$14 billion in taxpayer money in grants to higher education through the CARES Act's Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund. The Department of Education reports that as of September 30, colleges and universities had spent just 64 percent of the allocated funds.

The federal government paused student loan payments, interest, and collections in August, and while the details of the proposal have not yet been released, the additional funding would likely be used to extend that pause beyond January 2021, when payments are set to kick back in.

#### **Transportation Funds Are Special Interest Bailouts**

Of the \$45 billion in federal aid for transportation systems, the vast majority is earmarked for airlines, airports, and urban transit. These funds are a poor use of taxpayer dollars.

The CARES Act included \$25 billion in loans and \$25 billion in grants for airlines to prevent layoffs for a heavily unionized industry that has been hit hard during the pandemic. This was a foolhardy endeavor, since it will likely take years for passenger demand to return to pre-pandemic levels. Keeping surplus employees on payrolls regardless of productivity is a very inefficient use of public resources, and airlines should not receive special indulgences.<sup>50</sup> The CARES Act also included harmful airline service mandates, forcing airlines to fly empty, and nearly empty, planes. This should be avoided in future legislation.<sup>51</sup>

Similarly, the CARES Act provided \$10 billion in grants to airports. The text governing these grants was drafted poorly, resulting in some small airports receiving years' worth of operational costs. Even setting aside this mistake, the bill deliberately favored low-traffic airports, which have long received preferential treatment for political reasons.<sup>52</sup> Congress should cease propping

up under-used airports and should not provide special grants to airports in general. This can be balanced by removing the Passenger Facility Charge limit, which makes it harder for airports to support themselves in good times and bad.

Urban transit systems, which have faced a steep drop-off in fare revenue, received \$25 billion in the CARES Act. This was substantial in relation to total annual operating expenses and allowed transit to largely avoid the tough choices faced by businesses across the country. Transit agencies were already heavily subsidized before the pandemic and should address excessive labor costs in lieu of a \$15 billion bailout.<sup>53</sup>

### Postal Service Bailout Shirks Necessary Reforms

The United States Postal Service (USPS) became the eye of an unexpected political maelstrom in 2020. While much of the attention was centered on mail-in voting, its financial viability was also a concern. The CARES Act provided the USPS with a \$10 billion loan to ensure continued postal operations. Although there was speculation that the USPS would go bankrupt by summer 2020 even with the loan, this was not the case.<sup>54</sup>

While demand for First Class mail declined, the USPS benefitted from a surge in package deliveries and ended FY 2020 with a 3 percent revenue increase. Operational costs increased faster, leading to a net loss of \$9.2 billion.<sup>55</sup>

However, it would be incorrect to blame the deficit on COVID-19. Most of the year's losses came in the quarters prior to the March outbreak.<sup>56</sup> In addition, the USPS lost a comparable \$8.8 billion in FY 2019.

The new relief package forgives the \$10 billion CARES Act loan, which means that the aid to the USPS far exceeds any plausible losses caused by the pandemic. On a positive note, it requires the USPS Board of Governors to submit a plan for fiscal solvency within 180 days.

The USPS suffers from chronic deficits due to long-standing structural problems, most of which are the result of burdensome legislative mandates. Since the USPS currently has enough financial resources to maintain operations through at least fall 2021, Congress should enact postal reform legislation to allow for cost-saving changes rather than providing a handout that will only serve to delay the inevitable.<sup>57</sup>

### Conclusion

While some degree of federal response to COVID -19 is warranted, legislators should first focus on getting Americans the tools to end COVID -19, and only approve new spending when justified by conditions on the ground. And, if and when they do so, any COVID -19 relief bill should be written, debated, and amended on its own, rather than being attached to appropriations legislation. Temporary and targeted responses are especially important given the skyrocketing federal debt, which is a looming threat to America's future economic growth.<sup>58</sup>

A smaller relief bill focused first on giving Americans access to rapid self-testing and vaccines, utilizing unspent funds authorized in the CARES Act, would address national health problems stemming from the COVID-19 pandemic without needlessly adding to the debt.<sup>59</sup>

Federal policymakers can, without any cost to taxpayers, help to reduce unemployment by providing limited liability for workers and businesses that follow CDC guidance, by replacing rigidity with flexibility, and by opening doors to income and work opportunities for all Americans. Actions such as respecting individuals' right to work, repealing wage and employment restrictions that reduce jobs, and ending restrictions that limit workplace flexibility are the types of policies that led to a 50-year record-low unemployment rate, and they are the same policies that will help America return there.

State and local governments can help by limiting economic restrictions to those that would meaningfully reduce the spread of the disease, and by eliminating job-killing regulations that predate the pandemic.<sup>60</sup> This would enable a swift economic rebound in conjunction with the forthcoming distribution of COVID-19 rapid tests and vaccines.

There can be no doubt that the COVID-19 pandemic is one of the costliest challenges in modern history. Legislators must understand that responding with wasteful and inappropriate debt-financed spending, especially when it is not focused on addressing the immediate public health challenges, will only increase those costs. Moreover, failure to include the public health spending on testing fails Americans by leaving on the table tools that could halt the spread of the virus and save lives.

David A. Ditch is Research Associate in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation. Lindsey
M. Burke, PhD, is Director of the Center for Education Policy and the Will Skillman Fellow in Education, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation. Marie K. Fishpaw is the Director of Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community. Rachel Greszler is Research Fellow in Economics, the Budget, and Entitlements in the Hermann Center. Adam N. Michel, PhD, is Senior Analyst for Fiscal Policy in the Hermann Center.

### Endnotes

- U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Debt to the Penny," https://fiscaldata.treasury.gov/datasets/debt-to-the-penny/debt-to-the-penny (accessed December 3, 2020), and Congressional Budget Office, "Monthly Budget Review: Summary for Fiscal Year 2020," November 9, 2020, https://www.cbo. gov/system/files/2020-11/56746-MBR.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 2. David R. Burton, Norbert J. Michel, Parker Sheppard, and Paul Winfree, "Sound Policy Responses to the Economic Consequences of the Coronavirus," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5046, March 11, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/markets-and-finance/report/sound-policy-responses-theeconomic-consequences-the-coronavirus.
- Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget Outlook, 2020 to 2030," September 2, 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56517 (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 4. Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act, Public Law No. 116–136.
- 5. See Romina Boccia et al., "Congress Should Focus on Pandemic Control and Fix the CARES Act for an Economic Rebound," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3484, April 2, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/congress-should-focus-pandemic-control-and-fix-the-cares-act-economic, and David A. Ditch and James L. Gattuso, "Congress, Not Coronavirus, Deserves Blame for Postal Service Woes," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 27, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/congress-not-coronavirus-deserves-blame-postal-service-woes.
- 6. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," https://www.covidmoneytracker.org/explore-data/interactive-table (accessed December 7, 2020).
- Romina Boccia, Lindsey M. Burke, David A. Ditch, Adam N. Michel, and Rachel Greszler, "5 Key Provisions in Democrats' COVID-19 Bill That Will Hurt Our Economy," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 13, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/5-key-provisionsdemocrats-covid-19-bill-will-hurt-our-economy.
- 8. Roll call vote number 168 on Senate Amendment No. 2652 to S. 178, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll\_call\_lists/roll\_call\_vote\_cfm. cfm?congress=116&session=2&vote=00168 (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 9. Orion Rummler and Alayna Treene, "Bipartisan Group of Senators Unveil \$908 Billion COVID Stimulus Proposal," Axios, December 1, 2020, https:// www.axios.com/bipartisan-covid-stimulus-proposal-fe04a123-266b-4f58-97fa-34e83dd97e0e.html (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 10. News release, "Pelosi, Schumer Joint Statement on Need for Bipartisan Coronavirus Relief Negotiations," Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi, December 2, 2020, https://www.speaker.gov/newsroom/12220-5 (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 11. As Heritage Foundation health policy expert Ed HaisImaier notes, "Thanks to private biomedical companies applying the latest science, augmented by federal government support and partnerships, the goal of making safe and effective COVID-19 vaccines available is now within sight—and far sooner than almost anyone thought possible just a year ago. As the focus shifts from developing effective vaccines to large-scale inoculation, policymakers at all levels of government should take helpful steps in this next phase of the response. As part of that response, Congress should consider appropriating supplemental funding for state vaccination efforts. Providing widespread and rapid vaccination against COVID-19 will require additional personnel and resources. Congress should inquire as to whether additional, temporary, targeted funds are needed to support state efforts. These funds can be appropriated directly to the CDC, which already administers federal grants to states to support vaccinations and other public health initiatives." See Edmund F. HaisImaier, "COVID-19: Getting Ready for the Vaccines," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6031, December 9, 2020 https://www.heritage.org/public-health/report/covid-19-getting-ready-the-vaccines.
- 12. Michael Mina, "How We Can Stop the Spread of COVID-19 by Christmas," *Time*, November 17, 2020, https://time.com/5912705/covid-19-stop-spread-christmas/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 13. For COVID-19 deaths, see "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Maps and Case Count," *The New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/ us/coronavirus-us-cases.html (accessed December 10, 2020). For WW II battle deaths, see U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, "America's Wars," November 2019, https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/fs\_americas\_wars.pdf (accessed December 10, 2020).
- 14. Marie K. Fishpaw and Paul Winfree, "An Urgently Needed Pivot to End COVID and Cure Lockdowns," *Newsday*, December 3, 2020, https://www. newsday.com/opinion/coronavirus/end-covid-19-lockdown-coronavirus-cure-rapid-testing-1.50081360 (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 15. Louis Jacobson, "Fact Check: Biden Says U.S. Vaccine Support Is 'Staggeringly Low," WRAL.com, December 9, 2020, https://www.wral.com/fact-check-biden-says-u-s-vaccine-support-is-staggeringly-low/19421859/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 16. News release, "Trump Administration Will Deploy 150 Million Rapid Tests in 2020," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, August 27, 2020 https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/08/27/trump-administration-will-deploy-150-million-rapid-tests-in-2020.html (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 17. Mina, "How We Can Stop the Spread of COVID-19 by Christmas." "If only 50% of the population tested themselves in this way every 4 days, we can achieve vaccine-like 'herd effects' (which is when onward transmission of the virus across the population cannot sustain itself—like taking fuel from a fire—and the outbreak collapses)."

18. Ibid.

- 19. Congress provided testing funds earlier this year, and it remains unclear whether the HHS has spent them all. Congress should assess any funding levels for such an effort after first asking the HHS to report how much of the funds, if any, remain unspent.
- 20. Some research suggests "that the fiscal, macroeconomic, and health benefits of rapid SARS-CoV-2 screening testing programs far exceed their costs, with the ratio of economic benefits to costs typically in the range of 4-15 (depending on program details), not counting the monetized value of lives saved." See Andrew Atkeson et al., "Economic Benefits of COVID-19 Screening Tests," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 28031, October 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w28031/w28031.pdf (accessed December 10, 2020).
- 21. Kevin Pham, "A New Test for COVID-19 Shows Promise," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, September 11, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/commentary/new-test-covid-19-shows-promise.
- 22. Marie K. Fishpaw and Kevin Pham, "Trump Should Direct His Administration to Generate Better Guidance on COVID-19 Testing," The Daily Signal, October 8, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/10/08/trump-must-direct-his-administration-to-generate-better-guidance-on-covid-19-testing/.
- 23. Rachel Greszler, "Tackling COVID-19 Unemployment: Work Opportunities and Targeted Support Beat Windfall Bonuses," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3507, July 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-10/BG3507.pdf.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics, "State Employment and Unemployment–October 2020," https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/laus.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020), and Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Job Openings and Labor Turnover–September 2020," https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.nr0. htm (accessed December 3, 2020).
- Marcus Hagedorn, Fatih Karahan, Iourii Manovskii, and Kurt Mitman, "Unemployment Benefits and Unemployment in the Great Recession: The Role of Equilibrium Effects," Federal Reserve Bank of New York *Staff Report* No. 646, revised September 2019, https://www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/ media/research/staff\_reports/sr646.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 26. Rachel Greszler, "COVID-19 Restrictions on Schools, Businesses Drive State Jobless Rates," The Daily Signal, November 6, 2020, https://www.dailysignal. com/2020/11/06/covid-19-restrictions-on-schools-businesses-drive-state-jobless-rates/.
- 27. Adam McCann, "States with the Fewest Coronavirus Restrictions," WalletHub, October 6, 2020, https://wallethub.com/edu/states-coronavirusrestrictions/73818 (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 28. Greszler, "Tackling COVID-19 Unemployment: Work Opportunities and Targeted Support Beat Windfall Bonuses."
- 29. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Relief Includes \$360 Billion of State and Local Aid," September 16, 2020, http://www.crfb.org/ blogs/covid-relief-includes-360-billion-state-and-local-aid (accessed December 3, 2020).
- The Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Periodic Report: Update on Outstanding Lending Facilities Authorized by the Board under Section 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act," November 23, 2020, https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/files/pdcf-mmlf-cpff-pmccf-smccf-talfmlf-ppplf-msnlf-mself-msplf-nonlf-noelf-11-24-20.pdf#page=2 (accessed December 9, 2020).
- National Association of State Budget Officers, "The Fiscal Survey of the States," Spring 2020, https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/ NASBO/9d2d2db1-c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/UploadedImages/Fiscal%20Survey/NASBO\_Spring\_2020\_Fiscal\_Survey\_of\_States\_S.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 32. Jared Walczak, "New Census Data Shows States Beat Revenue Expectations in FY 2020," Tax Foundation, September 18, 2020, https://taxfoundation. org/state-tax-revenues-beat-expecations-fy-2020/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- U.S. Census Bureau, "2020 Quarterly Summary of State & Local Tax Revenue Tables," 2020, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/econ/qtax/ historical.Q2.html (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 34. Adam N. Michel, "Bailouts Could Be More Than 35 Times State Revenue Losses," The Daily Signal, October 2, 2020, https://www.dailysignal. com/2020/10/02/bailouts-could-be-more-than-35-times-state-revenue-losses/.
- 35. Rachel Greszler, "How States Can Address Their COVID-19 Budget Shortfalls without Federal Bailouts," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3499, June 8, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/how-states-can-address-their-covid-19-budget-shortfalls-without-federal.
- George R. Crowley and Russell Sobel, "Do Intergovernmental Grants Create Ratchets in State and Local Taxes?" Mercatus Center Working Paper, September 7, 2010, https://www.mercatus.org/publications/government-spending/do-intergovernmental-grants-create-ratchets-state-and-local-taxes (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 37. Adam N. Michel, "State Bailouts Create Poor Incentives, Do Not Fix Underlying Problems," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3488, April 17, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/state-bailouts-create-poor-incentives-do-not-fix-underlying-problems.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Raj Chetty et al., "The Economic Impacts of COVID-19: Evidence From a New Public Database Built Using Private Sector Data," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 27431, November 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w27431/w27431.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020); João Granja et al., "Did the Paycheck Protection Program Hit the Target?" Becker Friedman Institute for Economics at UChicago, November 2020, https://bfi.uchicago.edu/wp-content/uploads/BFI\_WP\_202052\_Revised.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020); David Autor et al., "An Evaluation of the Paycheck Protection Program Using Administrative Payroll Microdata," MIT *Working Paper*, July 2020, https://economics.mit.edu/

files/20094 (accessed December 3, 2020).

- Martin A. Sullivan, "Did the PPP Increase Jobs?" Tax Notes Federal News Analysis, Vol. 169, November 30, 2020, https://www.taxnotes.com/tax-notes-today-federal/employment-taxes/did-ppp-increase-jobs/2020/11/30/2d7v7 (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 41. Jonathan O'Connell et al., "More than Half of Emergency Small-Business Funds Went to Larger Businesses, New Data Shows," *The Washington Post*, December 1, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/12/01/ppp-sba-data/ (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 42. Boccia et al., "Congress Should Focus on Pandemic Control and Fix the CARES Act for an Economic Rebound."
- 43. Greszler, "COVID-19 Restrictions on Schools, Businesses Drive State Jobless Rates."
- 44. U.S. Department of Education, "Fiscal Year 2020 Congressional Action," https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget20/20action.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 45. U.S. Department of Education, "Cares Act: Education Stabilization Fund," https://covid-relief-data.ed.gov/?utm\_content=&utm\_medium=email&utm\_ name=&utm\_source=govdelivery&utm\_term= (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 46. News release, "Secretary DeVos Unveils Interactive Online Portal to Provide Transparency on Use of CARES Act Education Funding by States, Grantees," U.S. Department of Education, November 20, 2020, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/secretary-devos-unveils-interactive-online-portalprovide-transparency-use-cares-act-education-funding-states-grantees (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 47. News release, "Spending Per Pupil Increased for Sixth Consecutive Year," U.S. Census Bureau, May 11, 2020, https://www.census.gov/newsroom/pressreleases/2020/school-system-finances.html (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 48. Lindsey M. Burke and Jonathan Butcher, eds., *The Not-So-Great-Society* (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), https://www.heritage.org/ the-not-so-great-society/#chapter02.
- 49. Jude Schwalbach, "Six Ways Congress Can Improve Education Without More Bailouts," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3561, December 3, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/education/report/six-ways-congress-can-improve-education-without-more-bailouts.
- 50. David A. Ditch and Rachel Greszler, "Legislators Should Help Workers But Keep Airline Bailouts Grounded," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, November 16, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/legislators-should-help-workers-keep-airline-bailouts-grounded.
- 51. David A. Ditch, "Washington's Wasteful Service Mandates Threaten the Airline Industry," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 7, 2020, https://www. heritage.org/transportation/commentary/washingtons-wasteful-service-mandates-threaten-the-airline-industry.
- 52. David A. Ditch, "One Botched CARES Act Bailout for Airports Is More Than Enough," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 8, 2020, https://www. heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/one-botched-cares-act-bailout-airports-more-enough.
- 53. David A. Ditch, "Blame Unions for NY Transit Agency's Deep Red Ink. A Federal Bailout Won't Fix That," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, December 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/transportation/commentary/blame-unions-ny-transit-agencys-deep-red-ink-federal-bailout-wont-fix.
- 54. David A. Ditch, "The U.S. Postal Service Needs Big Reforms, Not a Big Check," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 13, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/the-us-postal-service-needs-big-reforms-not-big-check.
- 55. United States Postal Service, "Form 10-K," November 13, 2020, https://about.usps.com/what/financials/10k-reports/fy2020.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 56. United States Postal Service, "Form 10-Q," May 8, 2020, https://about.usps.com/what/financials/financial-conditions-results-reports/fy2020-q2.pdf (accessed December 3, 2020).
- 57. Romina Boccia, David A. Ditch, James L. Gattuso, and Rachel Greszler," Congress Should Free the Postal Service, Not Bail It Out," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3495, May 8, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/congress-should-free-the-postal-service-not-bail-it-out.
- 58. David A. Ditch et al., "Digging Out of the Hole: A Blueprint for a Responsible Post-COVID-19 Budget," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 238, December 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/digging-out-the-hole-blueprint-responsible-post-covid-19-budget.
- 59. Haislmaier, "COVID-19: Getting Ready for the Vaccines."
- Rachel Greszler, "Labor Policy for COVID-19 and Beyond: Recommendations to Get Americans Back to Work," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3506, June 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/labor-policy-covid-19-and-beyond-recommendations-get-americans-back-work.